MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, August 17, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.
 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Carrie Bosacco, Deputy Borough Clerk
Jennifer Gensemer
Marcus Karavan, Solicitor
 

Frank Dallahan   
Robert J. Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore 
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek ABSENT 






Ray Parzych 
Mayor

CFO     
Attorney

Adm.

Clerk

The meeting is now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.
WILL EVERYONE RISE TO SALUTE THE FLAG

(This Work Session will be via Video/Telephone Conference, in a Zoom format

County Engineer – Robert Church

Overview of Major Infrastructure – Work Planned in Stone Harbor

His remarks included

1. C.R. 657 (Stone Harbor Boulevard) maintenance paving – 

2. C.R.(Third Avenue) Roadway resurfacing 94th to 80th
3. C.R. (96th Street) resurfacing
Traffic Study

1. Traffic Safety Improvements – Stone Harbor Boulevard
Bridge Work
1. 104th Street at Carnival Bay

2. 104th Street Bridge Replacement

3. 96th Street Bascule Span replacement

4. Great Channel fender replacement and structure repairs

Full report on file in the Borough Clerk’s office

Questions about the intersection at 96th & Third Avenue. Councilmember Gensemer supports an “All Walk”. Discussion about options at that intersection, and the County proposals. He will forward over the sketches involved in the proposals. Councilmember Gensemer would like the Engineer to come back to a meeting so this issue can be re-visited.    
PUBLIC SAFETY – Councilmember Dallahan
Borough Engineer- Marc DeBlasio – Status of Lifeguard Building – Pre-construction meeting was August 9th , since then we have been processing contractors submittals. Today we had fully executed contracts issued and notice to proceed issued. The contractual completion date is June 7th. We are currently soliciting 3 quotes for the building demolition, they are due back by August 27th. Possible Council award on September 7th . Getting the lifeguard building emptied and ready, supposed to happen during the week of September 6th. If all goes well, demolition will be the week of September 13th. . 
Fire Department – Chief Stanford – Report for July, 85 fire calls for the month, and 105 EMS calls.  Consisted of 1 cooking fire, 1 trash fire, 1 brush fire, 37 medical assists, 8 beach EMS assists, 3 pedestrian motor vehicle accidents, 1 elevator rescue, 1 surf rescue, 6 watercraft rescues, 1 natural gas leaks, 2 arching wires, 1 medivacs, 1 assist police, 2 cover assignments, 2 smoke scares, 15 fire alarms, 2 carbon monoxide alarms. 
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Back to back EMS calls – we had 8 in June, we are up now to 20 for the Summer. We normally have 2 a year. Water rescues, last year at this time we had 11, this year we are at 25. 

Asked to speak about the Court and fire safety. In reference to vehicle parking and getting fire trucks down those streets. Have asked for 1 sided parking, but have been told it is not allowed. Planning Board may have come up with a fire lane, or fog lines. A line marking the width of the fire trucks with vehicles having to park on the other side of the line. This has nothing to do with the Ordinance, but asked that his be considered. He said he would like Linden Lane to be considered for one side parking, since the buildings on the North side also have parking on 84th Street. 

Mayor said, regardless of the outcome of the Ordinance, is it your recommendation that there be fog lines on the Courts and one sided parking on Linden Lane. Fire Chief said that is correct. 

Police Department – Chief Schutta – Month of July – 29 moving violations issued, 243 parking violations, 23 motor vehicle accidents, 250 motor vehicle stops, 3 adults arrested, 28 noise complaints, 17 animal complaints and 3 OPRA requests. In Personnel, losing some summer officers. Have received a resignation letter from a full time officer and I have submitted a personnel requisition. In terms of the Court, nothing new to report. 

Several weeks ago a resident, Mr. Summers on 83rd Street who has a previously approved handicapped parking space. His condition has progressed, His current space on 83rd Street has a parking space next to it and if someone parks there he can’t access his car. He has requested an amendment to his application to make it a van type handicapped space, which would include the space next to him. That will be done by Resolution at the next meeting. 

Police Chief handed out copies of the handicapped parking space ordinance with changes that the police department has suggested to bring the ordinance up to date, to be sure it reflects everything in town now. He explained the changes as presented. This Ordinance change will be up for approval at the September 7th meeting.

Beach Patrol – Captain Bosacco – This month 3 rescues, 1 kayak and 1 hobie cat. 8 lost child found. During the second half of August we will be operating with reduced staff. Call headquarters to find out what beaches will be guarded. Hope to be able to have guarded beaches after September 13. The small recreation building at the shuffle board court will be used for the guards for roll all etc. There will be large containers on site to move equipment out of the lifeguard building, getting ready for demolition. This will start the day after Labor Day. 
OEM JT LaKose –Roger and I have completed EMMIT training, Emergency Management Mapping and Tracking Tool, a NJ OEM program that is used to active our EOC and declare states of emergency and request resources from the County. The 2021 EOP has been approved by the office of the Attorney General. An electronic copy is on file at Borough Hall. 

Making progress on IPAWS, we are on the right track. 

Tomorrow, a one on one training session with the company that runs Code Red, and I have been added as a user. 

RECREATION & TOURISM Councilmember Gensemer – 
Recreation Director - Tina Prickett – Youth Clinic and Basketball League wrapped up for the year. End of the season picnic and awards was the most attended to date. This summer we hosted 14 youth camps and 4 summer long youth programs including a performance of the Little Mermaid by our 7 Mile Island Players. Currently hosting a Chess Camp and next week will be hosting a Makers Camp.  Great job, all of the camps had waiting lists. Will be starting to plan for 2022 soon. 

Tourism Director – Jenny Olson – 
Councilmember Gensemer – First item up, request for small, mostly family wedding on June 25, 2022 in the dead end of 86th street between the Bride’s family residence at 8533 Sunset and the Harlan resident at 8301 Sunset. They would like to have an outdoor wedding to accommodate elderly and compromised family members as Covid makes us head toward more 
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restrictions. Councilmember Gensemer gave a short background of both families and gave the particulars of the application. Everyone has a copy of the application. 

Jenny Olson added the tent (30X 60 ft.) will stay up overnight, which will need a separate tent permit. Attendees expected to be 90-100 people. Food vendors, alcohol will be served, live band until 11: pm. 

Councilmember Moore said we have had similar requests, this is the most comprehensive we have seen. If we are considering this, we need for establish some parameters, as to when we would accept this type of arrangement. Councilmember Parzych, we did turn one down recently, this one a little different, cross street is a dead –end street. Mayor said it will come back in two weeks to the Regular Meeting. 

Date change for approval in the Regular Meeting for a change of date, War at the Shore.

Chamber of Commerce application, Savor September in your packet. Dates are September 24 and 25. Annual Ad Blanc dinner and Savor September wine and food festival on the 200 block of 96th Street which will require the closing of 96th from 6 am Friday the 24th  to noon on the 26th. . The dinner, two possible sites, the Marina and 96th Street. They will announce the location closer to the event. . Will be on the agenda next meeting for approval. 

Make everyone aware of the plan for 911, this year the 20th anniversary.  Planning a memorial 5K run and walk for September 11th to honor first responders. Conflict with some timing will have more information at next meeting. 

NATURAL RESOURCES – Councilmember Robin Casper 
Lenore Tedesco – Borough of Stone Harbor

Natural Resources Work Session

Prepared by Lenore Tedesco

August 17th 2021

Stone Harbor Bird Sanctuary

1) The Bird sanctuary committee met on July 23rd to discuss two upcoming projects at the Sanctuary including the Bird Sanctuary Restoration project and the replacement to the pump house.

2) The Natural Resources Committee met on August 5th and a focus of the meeting was these two projects.

Sanctuary Habitat Management Plan
1) The habitat restoration plan to control non-native and invasive plants, especially Phragmites and Purple Loosestrife that was delayed by COVID is on schedule for late September from September 20-24th.  We are coordinating with the contractor Princeton Hydro.  There is good coordination with Public Works. All permits are in place and the project is moving forward.
2) As has been presented in the past a succinct summary of the project is as follows: A number of non-native, invasive plants have become established in the wetlands and transition areas located within the Stone Harbor Bird Sanctuary. These plants have crowded out native vegetation, reduced species diversity, and degraded habitat functions and values for wildlife within the Sanctuary. To address this issue, the Borough of Stone Harbor is implementing the Stone Harbor Bird Sanctuary Habitat Restoration Project to manage the invasive species common reed (Phragmites australis) and purple loosestrife (Lythrum salicaria) via herbicide application, hand cutting and removal. The objective of the project is to restore native vegetation and wildlife habitat within the Sanctuary for colonial wading birds, migratory and resident songbirds, the resident State endangered Cope’s gray treefrog (Hyla chrysoscelis) population, and other wildlife. 

3) Invasive common reed and purple loosestrife will be treated with the herbicide imazapyr. Imazapyr is of relatively low toxicity to birds, mammals, and fish; studies indicate imazapyr is excreted by mammalian systems rapidly with no bioaccumulation (Tu et al. 2001). Imazapyr is classified by the U.S. EPA as a Group E compound, indicating that the herbicide shows no evidence of carcinogenicity. Imazapyr will be 




Work Session, August 17, 2021

applied utilizing a Marsh Master, a hose sprayer, or a backpack sprayer depending on the area being treated. Subsequent to treatment, invasive species may be cut and removed from the Sanctuary by hand to limit their spread.  Herbaceous and woody species indigenous to New Jersey may be planted within the Sanctuary as necessary post-treatment.  

4) The effective management of invasive vegetation will require a multi-year treatment program that would gradually shift from control to management to maintenance. The first two years of the treatment program will entail herbicide application in the Fall (after Labor Day - October). It is anticipated that after the first two years, any subsequent treatments would consist of relatively minor maintenance using backpack sprayers.  Budget discussions have planned for these treatments.

5) The treatment plan will use a vehicle classed a Marsh Master that is designed to be very light and able to traverse the wetland area without leaving tracks.  The freshwater wetland will be sprayed from a tower on the marsh master with access from both 2nd and 3rd ave just south of 11th St.  The tidal marsh will be treated from a truck via hoses by technicians on foot and or using backpack sprayers.  Equipment will be staged in the turn out at the pump station on 3rd ave and 115th or so.  Public Works will cordon off the area.  Work that will be completed on 2nd ave in the vicinity of 114th will be completed in the same manner and when equipment is staged along 2nd ave will be appropriately coned off.
6) The Bird Sanctuary committee made a recommendation to the Borough via the Natural Resources Committee that the Borough create a formal communication plan for town residents and visitors regarding the treatment and project overall. Bob Smith, Jenny Olsen, Kim Stevenson and Lenore met to discuss the communications plan and established a comprehensive plan.  We are coordinating with Princeton Hydro to have a set of FAQ’s and if the Borough needs more information at a technical level to help provide additional language as needed.  The permit requires the applicator to notify the public in two newspapers as well as post signs at the Sanctuary entry points during the application period. Public works will close the Sanctuary for the week of the treatment until a minimum of 8 hours following the final treatment. Jenny Olsen will be coordinating the communication plan, website and Social media postings, and serve as the designated point of contact as the public information officer.
Sanctuary Pump Station Replacement

1) The Bird Sanctuary Committee reviewed and discussed the project and believes that the physical structure of the rendering they had access to is appropriately scaled, attractive, and meets the visual needs of the Sanctuary.   The committee made no commentary on the functionality nor its usage.    
2) The Sanctuary committee has been told that the memorial bricks will be removed and placed back in the same / similar configuration to respect family memorial groupings, and that and all signage will be removed, cared for, and replaced.  There are two “remembrance and dedication” stones that also need to be tended to and secured and then replaced following construction if construction will impact them.    Lenore met on site with Rocky and Joe last week to discuss.  Many of the memorial bricks are difficult to read so that photographs are not an effective way to document the placements.  All efforts will be made to reinstall the bricks in meaningful ways.
3) There was significant discussion in the Sanctuary Committee regarding planning for new gardens, an understanding of the level of impact to the existing gardens and concern that there wasn’t enough coordination related to relocation of existing plants and planning for new gardens.  The Bird Sanctuary Committee submitted a letter of items for discussion at the Natural Resources meeting.
4) The borough engineer will provide more detailed maps of construction impact and therefore which beds will need to be moved allowing for a determination of both which 
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plants need to be rescued – and where new beds could potentially be placed.  Public Works will work with Lenore and the Sanctuary Committee to establish the locations.  The latest update seems to not impact some of the beds initially identified as being impacted.

a. Rocky, Joe and Lenore met on site last week to review the beds and potential bed placement following the pump house replacement. There does not seem to be a significant number of options for the establishment of new beds – except perhaps for moving Bed K to the south and expanding Bed N to the north and then planning for the number of plants/plant composition.

b. I have reached out to the 3 plant suppliers that I use for native plants and have time still to get plant orders together so we are in good shape IF we receive the new maps soon.

5) The Natural Resources Committee was in full agreement that the impacted plants should be relocated to other areas and/or rescued.  There was a good discussion about the best approach to moving forward to identify borough properties that could receive plants.  Lenore is working with Grant and Rocky to identify beds that will benefit from the plants including island beds on 2nd avenue next to the Sanctuary and some other adjacent beds that will benefit from the added material or renovation of the existing gardens there.  

a. Lenore, Rocky and Joe measured the beds on the 2nd ave islands and are beginning to plan for plant relocation.  When we understand more fully if there will be additional plants, we will work together to host a public plant rescue this fall.

Borough Engineer - Bird Sanctuary Pump Station – Copies of renderings handed out before the meeting. This came out of meetings with Public Works, Utilities and Natural Resources  Committees . The building will be up higher due to Flood Code. Review today and answer any questions. Looking for approval on the aesthetics of the building so we can move into procurement phase. Next to the building where public works may have to pull up to service the station, will be pervious pavers or asphalt. 

We will be recommending, the same as when we did 94th Street Sanitary Pump Station, we used the GG Exemption in the Local Public Contracts Law. That project turned out very well and terms of the mechanics and the coordination with the contractor. We will be recommending the Borough look at the GG Exemption here also. Probably like a hybrid GG instead of just one contractor, we would go to two, receive those quotes and present them to you. Timing would be after the phramites work anyway.  Construction would be in October or November.   
Mayor asked to have this exemption explained.  NJ Public Contracts Law, all public works project have to be publicly bid, there is an exemption in that law for wastewater treatment facilities, because it is a specialty.  The law allows you to either publicly bid the project or go specifically to a contractor who specializes in wastewater facilities.  We recommend you look at that GG exemption, under a hybrid, where you look at two contractors instead of just one. Council agreed with the design of the building as presented. 
Councilmember Casper REPORT – – Stone Harbor Point – nesting birds – originally 6 nesting pairs of piping plover, only have 1 fledgling this season. From 27 pairs of American Oyster Catchers, 9 pairs fledged with 14 chicks. For colonial nesting birds, no adult lease terns were seen. 40 adult common terns were observed with no nesting. Black skimmers with 775 adults, with 2 on nests, 396 chicks on site and 72 fledges. 
The Green Fair on August 3rd went very well. Our local vendors were fantastic as always. A wild animal show was a bid hit. 

Code Enforcer has been making random visits to local business, looking for the use of eco-friendly products. He reports all well thus far with only one exception The Reeds will be hosting their 4th Annual Fundraising Gala for Stone Harbor Museum on Wednesday August 25th from 6-9 pm.  
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DISCUSSION –  
None
MOTION TO ADJOURN
Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan 
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek

That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 5:55p.m.
 Vote




5 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk

Error! Unknown document property name.

